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	Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Transit Division 



SUBJECT
Transit Security

SUMMARY

The committee will be briefed by the Transit Division on the January 28th assault in the Westlake Station of the Downtown Seattle Transit Tunnel. 

BACKGROUND

The Transit Tunnel assault, which took place in the presence of three security guards, generated nationwide attention when a video of the incident showed the guards failing to intervene. Transit Police and Seattle Police were summoned and arrived promptly but the attackers had dispersed by then, taking with them the victim’s purse. An intensive investigation by Transit Police detectives resulted in four arrests prior to the surge of public attention following release of the video, and a fifth accused attacker was arrested later. 

In response to the incident, the King County Executive initiated a review of transit security policies and procedures, and the Transit Division is considering changes to the provisions of its contract with the private security firm.  Currently, that contract only requires guards to observe and report.  The security firm has instituted new training for its personnel assigned to Metro facilities and Seattle’s Mayor and the County Executive jointly announced the deployment of more Seattle and Transit Police both in the Tunnel stations and at street level near station entrances.  

At a February 17th presentation to the Regional Transit Committee (“RTC”), Transit Division representatives stressed that, while the attack was disturbing and the guards response “unacceptable,” the Transit Tunnel has been safe, citing data from 2009 in which only two assault arrests were made.

The Downtown Seattle Transit Tunnel is owned by King County which has primary responsibility for maintaining security there, although Sound Transit police are sometimes present in conjunction with Link Light Rail operations.  In addition to private security guards, two Transit Police officers are assigned to the Tunnel, patrolling its five stations and street level entrances. There are also a number of Homeland Security related elements of Tunnel security including retractable barriers at the two vehicle entrances to the Tunnel and an extensive video camera system which is monitored from the Control Center. 

The 68-member Transit Police Force is made up of King County Sheriff’s officers provided under contract to the Transit Division. They work throughout the system in car patrols, on bike teams, in plainclothes boarding teams, doing follow-up detective work and supervising private security guards in the Tunnel and at other transit facilities.  At the February 17th presentation to the RTC, the Transit Police Chief emphasized that this force is an “enhancement” of the police of the jurisdictions in which Metro Transit operates. There is necessarily close cooperation between Transit Police and the local police who are frequently the first to respond to incidents on buses, at transit centers or at park-and-ride lots. 

The RTC has reviewed and made recommendations on transit security policy in past years and, even before security issues were raised by this incident in the Transit Tunnel, and a recent assault on a transit operator, the RTC was considering a proposal that an update of adopted transit security policies be added to its 2010 work program. 
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